Minutes of MassMATCH Advisory Council Meeting

Held: Wednesday, June 19, 2013

Location: Morse Institute Library, Lebowitz Meeting Hall, Lower Level

14 East Central Street, Natick, MA 01760

Members in Attendance:  Les Cory, Owen Doonan, Peter Gefteas (by phone), Kevin Hatch, Susan Hargrave, Karen Janowski, Lee Nettles,  Jonathan O’Dell, Alexander Pooler, Randi Sargent, and Ann Shor. 

Members Absent:  Julian Banerji, Jeanette Beal, Lisa Chiango, Tory Dixon, Jeff Dougan,  Christopher Emery, Linda Landry, Susan Lasante, Tom Mercier, Paul Remy, Linda Sakin, Stacey Selfridge, Susan Ventura, and Melodee Whitman.
Program Staff:  Kobena Bonney. 

Guests in Attendance:  Cindy Aiken, Josh Arico (UCP), Cathy Bly, Jeff Harrington (UCP), Dawn Matthews, and Kristi-Peak Oliveira.

The meeting started at 10:39 am, presided over by Karen Janowski. The introductions revealed the presence of two AT staff from UCP Berkshire, Josh Arico and Jeff Harrington.

Discussion and Approval of Minutes

Karen Janowski

Members unanimously approved the March 20, 2013 meeting minutes.

Program Updates by Kobena Bonney

Kobena reported that MassMATCH did not receive funding from the Shapiro Family Foundation for the next phase of AT school share. However, we received funding for the AT Reuse pilot program. Randi Sargent will talk about it later in the afternoon.

He also reported that the next phase of AT school share upgrade is underway. The main feature is for the system to provide device descriptions and also a comprehensive list of manufacturers in the inventory spreadsheet to save users from having to supply that information.

In the light of not getting funded by Shapiro, Owen Doonan asked if we will continue working with epic on some of the projects.

  Ann mentioned that BPS is in the process of reorganizing it’s AT staff. 
Peter mentioned that he has spoken to Thelma Pierce of BPS in the past and that she was interested in joining ATSS. However, they don't have an inventory.

There are 20 entities that have posted their inventories on ATSS.  By the end of the week, we will have about 2000 items posted.

Ann said we will continue to use peter to help us. And hopefully starting October, we can use VR funds to work with epic to continue with some of the activities. We will like to find other ways to do some of the work.

Susan Hargrave said she has contacts in the Boston Public School system and hopes they will work with us.

In the light of some of the difficulties expressed regarding contacts with BPS, John O’Dell suggested we get in touch with Kristin McCosh, the City of Boston’s Commissioner for People with Disabilities to help us.  Ann responded that we will like to start with the BPS first.

Cindy Aiken mentioned that the Boston Public Schools Special Education Parents Advisory Council (SpedPac) has an inventory of AT videos that we can link to. 
Owen offered the name of Sandy Copant, (she is in charge of special projects) as a possible person who could help.

Kobena reported that the 2013 AT Expo was recently held in Worcester on June 3rd.

Cindy gave a brief update on the expo. There were 240 attendees in total.  Had 35 different agencies represented. There were about half a dozen school staff who were more interested in apps for even younger students. She also added that the opening up of the exhibits to the general public did not necessarily increase the traffic or number of attendees.

Randi Sargent liked the breakout sessions. She also said that the WPI presentation on AT was a big hit.

Jonathan suggested that in the future, organizers should allow breaks between workshops and demos.

Kobena announced that the MassMATCH Program has a new toll free number: 877-508-3974 and requested all to help disseminate it.

In response, Alexander Pooler suggested we send an alert to staff of all the agencies and introduce the MassMATCH Program to them and include the new number.

Susan Hargrave suggested we add an additional message on the MassMATCH Help Line Voicemail to redirect callers to the ATRCs so they don't wait for me to call them back.

AT, Transition & Education - discussion

Ann Shor

What are some of the things MassMATCH can tackle? What are the problems out there? 

Susan Hargrave reported that Marty has put the September meeting on her calendar

Karen Janowski said there are several areas of concern.  Where does AT fit on the IEP?  Federal law states AT must be considered and yet students are not getting access even though IDEA requires consideration of AT. In some other states there is a check list which raises the role of AT. 
Randi wondered if it is because schools systems are not aware or they simply don't want to pay for AT.

Karen Janowski said she has heard from other sources that some Special Ed directors say that the subject should not be brought up.

Owen said there are several disconnects.  Sometimes parents are not knowledgeable about AT. There are PTs and OTs in almost every school. The problem is systemic.

Alexander said the subject is one that causes him a great deal of frustration.  Boils down to different interpretations of regulations.  Schools are reluctant to allow the taking of devices home because they have no guarantee the AT will not be used for non-educational purposes.
Our goal should be to seek clarification of current policy on the topic.

Susan Hargrave mentioned that the DESE has a publication on their website that states that students are allowed to take technology home if they need it to complete their homework, etc. She promised to send the link to that document to send out to members and the public.
Karen Janowski suggested that there is a need for a directive on the subject. She also mentioned what happens during vacations.

Owen suggested the provision of insurance to cover the cost of damage or loss of devices.

Ann commented that the reluctance may be the result of policy and definition regarding what uses the devices can be put to.
Alexander commented that children take better care of the devices than adults, and that the schools priority should be the kids’ education and not the fact that they may damage a device.

Susan Hargrave suggested we look at different models.  And that theft can be a problem and we need to think about it.

Jonathan suggested we consider approaching the Disability Law Center (DLC) about what they may recommend.

Jonathan suggested the installation of an independent system that can be used for communicating emergency information to students.

Ann said MassMATCH could work with schools, etc to train their staff.

Kristi said they are seeing parents who are frustrated and struggling to get the school systems to understand the needs of their children and that parents are doing all they can to get the access.

Owen said we should have a go to place for the entire state that everyone can go to.

Ann responded that MassMATCH is already doing that but could do more.

Ann suggested that maybe we should talk to Marty about working with teachers and AT professionals.

Alexander suggested a one-day AT conference to bring in stakeholders to discuss such issues.

Ann concurred and said maybe we can do so in the spring focused on schools.  Attendees will include decision-makers, etc.

Karen Janowski added that how AT is reflected in the IEPs is confusing to the staff. And sometimes the confusion and controls come from IT departments.

Cindy Aiken said one conference will not do it, and that we should explore all possible avenues - for example the mass teachers associations, etc.

She mentioned that AT and Transition will be addressed at the upcoming Youth Leadership Forum.

Peter proposed mandating the creation of a website for AT information.

Randi Sargent mentioned that she is a member of the Federation for Children with Special Needs (FCSN), and will be happy to facilitate contacts. The FCSN is a great organization and offers a lot of resources.  
Ann suggested we contact Linda Landry of DLC and have her be an advocate on our behalf.

Randi said some of the better organized groups are the mass Downe syndrome congress, etc.

Ann asked if council members will be interested in joining a subcommittee to work on some of these issues.

Jonathan suggested that it will be a good idea to combine our efforts and do joint outreach.

Owen suggested that we can use federal funding as leverage to bring about the changes we want.  Susan also suggest that we can use statistics such as the MCAST scores to make our case. That is, the fact that use of AT in the test taking raises scores and provide examples and anecdotes.

Device Demo
Cathy Bly and Kristi Peak-Oliveira from Easter Seals

They thanked MassMATCH for providing additional funding which made it possible for them to purchase new devices. They demonstrated a number of devices:

Kristi demonstrated the Accent 1000.  It is a hardware device and mostly icon based. The icons are small pictures. Allows for flexibility.  Device is about the same size as an iPad. Has a handle for carrying. Also has synthesized speech output.

Regarding how long it takes to learn, it depends on the user.  The person has to memorize the code.

There is no basis for comparison with the iPad because having a dedicated device means dedicated support staff.

The device features matching to help select the right device for potential users.

Cathy demonstrated the iPad and focused on switches.  The first one is called the Hook.  There are input and output ports. It has four different modes.  It is made by AbleNet.

Another device she demoed is a switch interface by R. J. Cooper. It is a Bluetooth device and works with switch adaptable apps.

The use of switch adaptable devices allows control of the iPad environment.

Cathy mentioned Jane Farrell as having   a website with information about all things switch adaptable. The site also lists a lot of AAC apps.

Cathy and Kristi also demonstrated the PC IGo eye tracking device. The device has to be first calibrated. One can then use it to control the computer. Once calibrated, one has a choice. Can use traditional communication software or use on screen keyboard, etc.  It has built-in Tobii Communicator.
Kristi observed that schools are purchasing iPads and then deciding afterwards what apps to purchase.
Boston Pilot DME Reuse Project, Consumer forums, and other reuse entities by Randi Sargent




Randi gave an update on the AT Reuse Pilot.  It is a program to provide gently use devices.  The grant is being administered by the Boston Home. Most states have some kind of reuse program.

With the reuse program, they accept gently use devices. They will pick-up, repair, refurbish, and then reassign the device.  The program will track the comings and goings of the equipment.

Randi mentioned that she is working with a council of about 12 organizations.  They are advising on policies etc.

The project started at beginning of May.  Will be targeted at the needs of folks in Greater Boston. They will later look at how to fund the project going forward.

She stated that they are required to hold consumer forums.  Will hold an informal one at the upcoming consumer conference.

This is a pilot project and may be taken statewide later. The plan is to launch in the fall.

They want to find out what are the unmet needs. Will be looking for input such as what kind of devices to accept, whether to charge for them, etc.

Abilities Expo & AT Video Project Update
Kobena Bonney

Peter Gefteas gave a wrap up of the MassMATCH Video Project. All of them are posted on the MassMATCH YouTube Video Channel. In the last year, have had 10000 views.  Our stuff is mostly low tech devices.  Our videos have close captions, unlike 90 percent of the videos on the web which do not have captioning.

The easiest way to find the AT videos on the MassMATCH YouTube Channel is to search for “bar magnifier”.


Kobena announced that the Abilities Expo is coming to Boston from September 20 to 22. He was unable to arrange for an Expo Ambassador to present to this council.


Cindy Aiken announced that Easter Seals will be responsible for the device demonstration and hands on center at the Abilities Expo.
The meeting was adjourned at approximately 2:30 pm. 

Respectfully submitted by Kobena Bonney

